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MINUTES of the meeting of the ROADS AND TRANSPORT SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held on 25 November 2008 at 2.00 p.m. in the Conference Room, OrbisEnergy Centre, Lowestoft
Present: 
Councillors Mark Bee (Chairman), Peter Beer, Rosemary Clarke, Kevan Lim, Graham Manuel, Colin Noble (Vice Chairman), Morris Rose, Ken Sale and Julian Swainson.

16. Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Andrew Cann, Councillor John Goodwin (substituted by Councillor Ken Sale) and Councillor Russell Harsant (substituted by Councillor Morris Rose).
17. Declarations of interest and dispensations

There were no declarations of interest and no dispensations were noted.
18. Minutes OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 8 September 2008 were approved as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.

19. OUTCOMES OF THE JOINT SCRUTINY PANEL TO CONSIDER THE HIGHWAY LIAISON PROCESSES IN SUFFOLK

At 10.30 a.m. on 25 November 2008 there had been a meeting of a Joint Suffolk County Council and Waveney District Council Scrutiny Committees, the purpose of which (as agreed by the Roads and Transport Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 8 September 2008 and as subsequently supported by Waveney District Council) was:

“To provide the opportunity to consider the processes in place to manage works taking place on the highway and in particular, through a Joint Scrutiny with Waveney District Council, to use the recent and on-going road closures at A12 Bascule Bridge as an example.”
The Scrutiny Committee noted the outcomes of this scrutiny as follows:
It had been agreed:

(a)
To issue a public statement setting out what the Joint Scrutiny Panel had investigated, what it had found, what it had been unable to find out and what it considered needed to be improved and why. 
(b)
To make a recommendation to the Secretary of State for Transport to  consider amending the current policy of the Highways Agency to encourage its cooperation and active engagement with Scrutiny Committees in England and Wales, and in particular the Suffolk Roads and Transport Scrutiny Committee.

(c)
To seek to influence the Highways Agency co-ordination processes with respect to the trunk road network in Suffolk, by writing to the Secretary of State for Transport with details of the outcomes from scrutiny.  This would include a request that the Highways Agency be directed to co-operate with Suffolk County Council as Highway Authority for Suffolk and other local councils in the co-ordination of highways works on the trunk road network in Suffolk in accordance with the principles embodied in the Traffic Management Act 2004, and in particular the co-ordination process as defined in the “New Roads and Street Works Act 1991 Code of Practice for the Co-ordination of Street Works and Works for Road Purposes and Related Matters” as revised in March 2008, and any other appropriate guidance.

(d)
To ask the Highways Agency to explain whether there were any contractual penalties with respect to the Bascule Bridge refurbishment, and what had been learnt from the works, with regard to planning, co-ordinating and local consultation.
(e)
To have the findings of the Panel reported to the Regional Transport Forum with a view to inviting the Forum to raise any relevant agreed outcomes at its next meeting and report back to Waveney District and Suffolk County Councils’ Scrutiny Committees.
(f) To circulate the agreed actions to the Regional Traffic Managers’ Forum and Regional Strategic Transport Sub Group to be aware of.

(g) To highlight to the Secretary of State and the Department of Transport the Joint Panel’s support of the business case being put forward for a third river crossing at Lowestoft on economic grounds.
(h) To require, in accordance with the Traffic Management Act 2004 that other organisations such as utilities and contractors that have to undertake works in the highway ensure that their works are co-ordinated with that of the Highways Agency and Suffolk County Council.
(i) To raise with Network Rail the need to undertake the proposed signal improvements at Bridge Road level crossing, Oulton Broad as soon as possible.
Recommendation:  The Committee agreed to note the outcomes of the Joint Scrutiny.
Reason for Recommendation:  The Committee was satisfied that the Joint Scrutiny Panel had fulfilled its terms of reference, insofar as this was possible without the participation of the Highways Agency. 
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

20. ROADS AND TRANSPORT – IMPACT OF 2008/09 BUDGET ON SERVICE DELIVERY

The Committee considered at Agenda Item 5 a report on the impact of the 2008/09 budget on service delivery.  Eric Prince, Assistant Director, Strategic Finance, Resource Management Service Office, and Andrew Guttridge, Strategic Commissioner, Environment and Transport Service Office, were present to answer questions on the report.

It was noted that for 2008/09 there was a proposed saving on highway maintenance of £1,641,000.  This large reduction in the base budget for structural maintenance of roads had been mitigated by a one-off injection of £2.5 million over the two-year period 2008-2010.

The Committee was aware that investment in preventative maintenance of roads and pavements had reduced, and that once deterioration accelerated, it would be increasingly costly to recover.  It was suggested that the Committee should consider the long-term investment and level of spend on highway maintenance in Suffolk when the structural maintenance capital budget enhancement ceased in 2009/10.
With regard to street lighting, officers made an estimate each year of likely increase in stock, and off-set this by a programme of installing energy efficient lanterns.  This had proved very successful, as some new units had led to a halving of energy consumption.

The Committee heard that the main implication for future budgets was in the area of highways maintenance expenditure for the period after 2009/10.  If the base budget was not maintained at this level, deterioration of pavements and unclassified roads would accelerate and reactive repair costs would increase.

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:
(a) To note the report.

(b) To request that officers submit a further paper on the long-term investment in highway maintenance in Suffolk.
(c) To request the Director of Environment and Transport to note that any further budget scrutiny papers should include details of any deferred costs for the financial year in question.
Reason for Recommendation: 

(a)
The Committee was satisfied that budget savings were being achieved, and that predicted variances to the budget were being addressed.

(b)
The Committee wished to know what processes were being considered to reduce the impact of a smaller capital budget on structural highway maintenance in the long term in Suffolk.
(c)
The Committee wished to receive more detailed information on where budget spend had been deferred.

Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

21. SUFFOLK COUNTY COUNCIL GREEN TRAVEL PLAN SCRUTINY WORKING GROUP
Councillor Rosemary Clarke presented at Agenda Item 6 a report from the Suffolk County Council Green Travel Plan Scrutiny Working Group.

It was confirmed that the level of parking charges at the new Waveney Campus was being considered.  The Committee was aware that a new shuttle bus service to the Campus could be of benefit not only to Campus users but to many people in the surrounding area.  It was suggested that the cost of running such a service could be off-set by income from the car-parking charges.

The Committee heard that at its meeting on 9 October 2008 the Resources, Finance and Performance Scrutiny Committee had considered a report which indicated that the Council’s targets for the reduction of business mileage had not been met.  It was agreed that that Scrutiny Committee should be made aware of the Working Group’s report and asked to continue its efforts to achieve a reduction in business mileage.
It was noted that it would be technically possible to set up a system whereby members could be charged for the use of the Endeavour House car park.  The Committee discussed the issue, and noted that there were strong arguments for and against this option.

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:

(a) To note the information received by the Working Group with regard to Suffolk County Council Green Travel Plans as set out in paragraphs 11 to 29 and summarised in paragraph 6 the report at Agenda Item 6.

(b) To request further information about the Bury Public Service Village and Waveney Campus Green Travel Plans, in the form of Information Bulletin items, as these plans were developed further.

(c) To request the Resources, Finance and Performance Scrutiny Committee to continue its efforts to achieve a reduction in business mileage.

Reason for Recommendation: 

(a) The Committee accepted that the Scrutiny Working Group had fulfilled its terms of reference.
(b) The Committee wished to be kept informed of the development of the Bury Public Service Village and Waveney Campus Green Travel Plans in order to monitor the promotion of sustainable means of travel.

(c) The Committee wished to add its support to efforts to achieve a reduction in the Council’s business mileage.
Alternative options:  None considered.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

22. SCHOOL TRAVEL PLANS SCRUTINY WORKING PARTY

Councillor Graham Manuel presented at Agenda Item 7 a report by the School Travel Plans Scrutiny Working Party.  Rod Sore, Safety Engineering Team Manager, Mike Motteram, Road Safety and Travel Plan Manager, and Sharon Payne, Regional and Suffolk School Travel Plan Advisor were present to answer questions about school travel plans.
The Working Party had found that there was a lack of clarity about the priority setting mechanisms and the means of keeping schools informed with regard to the 20’s Plenty schemes.  Despite the fact that such schemes were not always effective in engineering terms, they were very important in reassuring parents about safety in the vicinity of schools.
The Committee heard that as the School Travel Plan project had developed, there had been a move away from engineering solutions.  The emphasis now was on educating and persuading pupils and parents to take up more sustainable means of travel.  It was agreed that it would be helpful if each councillor could receive information as to which schools in his locality did and did not have a travel plan.
It was suggested that future mapping for satellite navigation systems should include information about the location of schools so that journeys taken at school pick-up or drop-off times could be re-routed away from school sites.
Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:

(a)
To receive and note the summary of findings of the Working Party as set out in paragraph 41 of the report at Agenda Item 7.
(b)
To recommend that there should be a review of the 20’s plenty schemes and school safety zones to ensure that:

· schools that have requested a 20’s plenty/school safety zone are kept advised and regularly updated of their position in the scheme priority list;
· the priority setting mechanism is clear and transparent;
· the assessment criteria and selection process, and a list of schools assessed, awaiting installation of a scheme and those where schemes have been completed are available on the County Council’s website;
· a review of the impact of existing schemes is undertaken urgently;
· the work of other counties is compared to the effect of the Suffolk initiative to establish best practice.
(c)
To recommend that the Sustainable School Travel Group investigate the feasibility of schools providing travel guide maps as part of the development of their school travel plans.

(d)
To recommend that further reports be received on the development and implementation of the Sustainable Travel to School Strategy.

(e)
To recommend that further information be received on the progress of the review of home to school transport arrangements.

(f)
To request that each councillor be provided with information as to which schools in his locality did and did not have a travel plan.

(g)
To recommend that officers investigate with SatNav providers the feasibility of including school sites in future SatNav systems so that motorists could be offered alternative routes at school drop-off and pick-up times.
Reason for Recommendation: 

(a)

The Committee accepted that the Scrutiny Working Party had fulfilled its terms of reference.

(b)
The Committee was aware that the 20’s Plenty Scheme was important in reassuring parents about road safety in the vicinity of schools.  The Committee wished to ensure that the scheme was as effective as possible, and that the procedures relating to the scheme were clear and transparent.
(c)
The Committee saw merit in the idea of schools being provided with travel guide maps and wished to see the idea considered further.

(d)&(e)
The Committee wished to be kept informed of progress in promoting sustainable travel to school.

(f)
The Committee considered that each councillor would find it useful to know which schools in his or her locality had a travel plan.
(g)
The Committee wished to see new technology used to reduce traffic congestion around schools.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.
Dispensations:  None noted.
23. BUSINESS AND RESIDENTIAL GREEN TRAVEL PLAN SCRUTINY WORKING GROUP

The Committee considered at Agenda Item 8 a report of the Business and Residential Green Travel Plan Scrutiny Working Group.  Peter Lee, Strategy Manager, Planning and Performance, Environment and Transport Service Office, was present to answer members’ questions.

The Committee heard that the Working Group had attended the Lowestoft TravelSmart presentation, setting out the residential travel plan scheme taking place in Lowestoft.  The Working Group had also attended the Sustainable Travel Forum at Martlesham at which information had been given about the progress made by a number of Suffolk businesses to develop Green Travel Plans.

Copies of the following documents were circulated at the meeting:
· Green Travel Plan – Pilot Transport Survey, Sproughton Parish Council

· My Green Travel Plan Request – Get on Board!

· Map relating to TravelSmart, Lowestoft

In addition, examples of the full residents’ travel packs in use in Lowestoft were available at the meeting.

Other plans to develop residential and travel plans in Ipswich as part of the Fit for the 21st Century bid were noted, together with proposals to develop residential plans for Bury St Edmunds and other towns.  The Working Group was satisfied that Suffolk County Council was taking a key role in promoting green travel plans for residents and businesses in Suffolk.

The Committee was aware that greater use could be made of Section 106 Agreements with developers to promote sustainable travel, and agreed to request officers to ensure that the associated travel plans were implemented.
The Committee heard that the Working Party supported the recommendation of the School Travel Plans Working Party in its recommendation that the Sustainable School Travel Group should investigate the feasibility of schools providing travel guide maps as part of the development of their school travel plans, possibly in the form of a school competition.  The Working Group felt that there would be significant benefits in developing a comprehensive route map (as available to Lowestoft residents) for the SWISS Centre.
Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:

(a) To receive and note the summary of findings of the Working Party as set out in paragraph 42 of the report at Agenda Item 8.

(b)
To recommend that the Director of Environment and Transport provides a further report setting out how the Sustainable Transport Forum is developing its role in promoting and encouraging business travel plans across the whole of Suffolk.

(c)
To recommend that the Director of Environment and Transport provides a further report on the development processes of the Ipswich residential travel plan scheme, and subsequent town schemes, including evidence of engagement with town and parish councils to jointly develop travel plan schemes.

(d) To recommend that the SWISS Centre development is encouraged to develop and include a site based comprehensive travel map in all student welcome packs as part of its travel plan.

(e)
To recommend that further information on how Suffolk County Council is dealing with the issue of low floor access bus transport should be included in the item “Public Transport Accessibility for Disabled People” already included in the Committee’s Forward Plan.

(f)
To recommend that action be taken to ensure that Section 106 planning consent funds are taken up to promote sustainable travel, and to ensure that any associated travel plans are implemented

Reason for Recommendation: 

(a) The Committee accepted that the Scrutiny Working Party had fulfilled its terms of reference.

(b) and (c)
The Committee wished to be kept informed about the work of the Sustainable Transport Forum, the Ipswich travel plan scheme and any other travel plan schemes.

(d)
The Committee considered that providing all students at the SWISS Centre with a new site based travel map would make a positive contribution to the promotion of sustainable travel in the area.

(e)
The Committee wished to learn more about the issue of low floor access bus transport as part of its consideration of public transport accessibility for disabled people.

(f)
The Committee wished to ensure any funds agreed under a Section 106 agreement to develop travel plans were taken up by the planning or highway authorities.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

24.
FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME AND INFORMATION DIGEST
The Committee received at Agenda Item 9 its Forward Work Programme and Information Bulletin, together with the Cabinet Forward Plan.
Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:
(a)

That at the meeting on 2 February 2009 the Committee would consider rural transport accessibility to healthcare services and rural accessibility for disabled people.  It was noted that the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Health Scrutiny Committee would be invited to attend the next meeting for these items.

(b)
That the Traveline update should be considered at the Committee’s meeting on 1 April 2009, not on 2 February 2009 as originally planned.

(c)
That the following items should be added to the Forward Work Programme:

· Report on long-term highway maintenance

· Further reports on the development and implementation of the Sustainable Travel to School Strategy

· Further report setting out how the Sustainable Transport Forum is developing its role in promoting and encouraging business travel plans across the whole of Suffolk.

· Further report on the development processes of the Ipswich residential travel plan scheme, and subsequent town schemes, including evidence of engagement with town and parish councils to jointly develop travel plan schemes.
Reason for Recommendation: 

(a)

At its meeting on 16 June 2008 the Committee had agreed to give further consideration to the issue of rural transport accessibility to healthcare services in Suffolk.  On 8 July the Scrutiny Management Board had asked the Committee to consider how public transport could be made more accessible for disabled people and wheelchair users.  As the two topics overlapped in some respects, it was considered appropriate to bring them together at the same meeting in February 2009.

(b)
In order not to overload the agenda for the February 2009 meeting, the Committee considered it appropriate to defer the Traveline issue to April 2009.

(c)
The Committee had agreed to consider a number of new items, as set out in Minute nos. 19, 20, 22 and 23 above.
Alternative options:  None considered.
Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None noted.

The meeting closed at 4.00 p.m.
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